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Summary of the Connecticut State Board of Education (CSBE) Meeting
April 4, 2018
Attending: Allan Taylor (Chair), Estela Lopez (Vice Chair), Erin Benham, Erik Clemons,  William Davenport, Donald Harris, Jane Gates (representing Mark Ojakian, ex-officio), Terry Jones, Maria Mojica, Saomai Nguyen (student member), Jaweria Shah, (student member) Diana Roberge-Wentzell (Commissioner),Malia Sieve, Robert Trefry (Ex-Officio), Joseph Vrabely
Absent:  Stephen Wright

Kayla Butler a student at Capital Prep Charter School, opened the meeting with a song to honor Martin Luther King in recognition of the 50th anniversary of his assassination.
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
Paula Paolino and Sophia Modica, both students in Region 14, and Theresa Mieczkowski, David Mieczkowski, Marissa van Galen, Sappyre Musson and David Gross, residents of Region 14, reported on incidents of bullying and the seclusions and expulsions of special needs students in the school district, despite requests to the CSDE to intervene. Region 14 parents have also been refused the opportunity to petition the Region 14 Board of Education, despite the right to do so as afforded in state statute.
Tamashi Heifiarachchi and Sravya Jevisetty, members of the State Student Advisory Council on Education (SSACE) addressed the Board regarding the number of school shootings across the country since January 1, 2018. They asked the Board to support student efforts to encourage positive school climates and violence prevention awareness.  SSACE is organizing a number of activities for CT Sees Week that will include a forum on School Safety.
Tom Stringfellow, Manchester activist, addressed the Board regarding the anniversary of the death of Martin Luther King and recommended publications focused on continued racism and lack of opportunity.
Fran Rabinowicz, Executive Director of the CT Association of Public School Superintendents, and Michael Alfano, Dean of the School of Education at Sacred Heart University, spoke in support of approving the Superintendent of Schools program at Sacred Heart University. 

Orlando Rodriques, Research and Policy Development Specialist and Chief Economist for the CT Education Association, approved of the Board’s action in denying funding for unapproved seats for Charter Schools and requested that the Board examine the practice of allowing Charter Management Organizations carry unspent funds into the next years budget. 
ITEMS REQUIRING ACTION
A. Receipt of the Condition of Education in Connecticut 2016-17. The report describes the 2016-2017 status of the CT public education system.  It includes the characteristics of its students and educators, student performance on the key indicators of student engagement and student readiness for college and careers.                                                          Overall conditions are mixed. Key findings are:
· CT student enrollment has declined by 3.5% over the past five years and the enrollment is increasingly more diverse, poor, and with greater educational needs.
· While the race/ethnic composition of students is changing, the teaching force remains quite homogeneous (92% Caucasian)
· Suspension/expulsion rates declined again in 2016-17. Chronic absenteeism increased slightly, though that is likely due to a short-lived, new law which required in-school suspensions of half-day or greater to be reported as absences. (This law has since been repealed).
· On the 12 indicators of the Next Generation Accountability System, the state accountability index was relatively unchanged.  Some indicators increased (Mathematics benchmark achievement), while others declined (ELA achievement of high needs students, and academic growth[Italics mine]).
· The percentage of all students meeting the college/career readiness benchmark increased from 40.7% to 43.5%. 
· The four-year high school cohort graduation rates are rising and the graduation rate gap between most student groups continues to shrink.
· College entrance rates were flat with about 72% of students from a high school class enrolling in a two or four-year college/university within one year of graduation.
     Discussion and questions from Board members centered on using the data to inform policy, and understanding the career outcomes for students who cannot be tracked beyond high school graduation but are participating in other productive career or work path programs. In addition, there was discussion regarding the ability of schools to guide students to graduation based on an understanding of their capabilities and interests not measured by achievement data. The report was accepted.
B. Approval of Material Change to Achievement First Hartford Academy. The charter requested that its two middle schools, Achievement First Middle School and Achievement First Summit Middle School be merged into Achievement First Summit Middle School, operating from 305 Greenfield St., Hartford. The merger will reduce operating costs, allow for additional space and allow more enrichment offerings to students. The merger was approved.
C. Approval of Commissioner’s Network Extension for Luis Munoz Marin School, Bridgeport. The school requested an additional year of inclusion in the Commissioner’s Network. The school is improving but has not met expected levels of growth in Math, and ELA. Professional Development and instructional leadership is insufficient. The extension was granted.
ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION 
B. State Board of Education Comprehensive Plan—Goal 3 Update. Goal 3 of the CSBE five year comprehensive plan, Ensuring Equity and Excellence for All Connecticut Students, aspires to provide “all students access to great teachers and school leaders.” To achieve this goal (Goal 3) the strategy is to “...expand the educator pipeline with specific focus on diversifying the workforce and filling vacancies in priority shortage areas with high-quality educators.” To date,
· relevant data has been analyzed,
· key partners have been identified, 
· lagging and leading indicators have been determined,
·  the Talent Office strategies and CSDE goals have been communicated broadly to a stakeholder audience, 
· the number of minority educators has increased from 8.3% to 8.9% in 2 years, 
· the number of minority administrators has increased from 12.24% to 12.94%,
· the department will make EdKnowledge and CT TEACH.org., department resources for illustrating practices for diversifying the workforce, accessible to the public through the CSDE website,
· a Troops To Teachers grant is in process,
· three of four sessions examining unconscious bias in hiring and selection have been completed by the districts, and
· Pk-12 district partnerships, established through the CEEDAR grant, will complete individual assessments of current clinical experiences and propose changes for the 2018-2019 school year. 
REPORT OF THE CHAIR
The Chair received a letter from the General Assembly regarding the difficulty for districts in meeting the Minimal Budget Requirements in the current economic climate and requested a waiver for districts experiencing extraordinary fiscal difficulties.
REPORT OF THE COMMISSIONER 
Commissioner R. Wentzell reported on her legislative, internal, and external activities in service to the CSDE. She expanded on her participation in the School Safety Forum in Washington D.C.
CONSENT AGENDA
A. New Educator Preparation Program Approval: Sacred Heart University−Superintendent of Schools B. Approval of the 2018-19 Concussion and Head Injury Annual Review for Coaches C. Town of Winchester’s Application for Waiver of Repayment Pursuant to § 304 of Public Act 15-5 of the June Special Session D. Approva lof Commissioner’s Network Extension for Lincoln-Bassett Community School, New Haven E. Approval of Commissioner’s Network Extension for Uncas Network School, Norwich

The agenda was approved.
Respectfully submitted, 

Ann Marie Mulready

